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Ms Bow Sui Hing’s Legacy

The family of the late Ms Bow, our
beloved PE teacher of 27 years, set
up a fund which sponsored
thirteen members of the
basketball school team to attend
a training camp in December 2003.

The Team & Coac Yung

We practised
basketball day and
night. We have our
mission and target:
improve our skills,
correct our
shortcomings, and

Lam Kam Yin, Trista
Mo Mun Yu, Donna

most importantly, build
up confidence in
ourselves. When the
three days were over, we
departed in sweat, but
our morale was high,
and we felt such a strong

Chan Seung Yan, Sonja

team spirit. We will
treasure this experience
and step up our efforts
in the coming inter-
school competitions
with strong confidence.

® 7A Tam Wing

| experienced a lot in
these three days. This
camp was not for
entertainment but was a
harsh training
programme. Every night
when we returned to our
dormitory, we felt so
tired that we went to
bed immediately. | think
the second day was the
hardest day of all. The
weather was very cold
but we still got to wake
up early at 6 am to run
laps. Sometimes we did
not perform well and
kept on repeating the

Editorial Board (2003-2004)

Lee Shek Yuk Yu, Ruth ‘ Chow Siu Fung
Ching Kai Ming, Rebecca

Chen Ching Chi, Gigi

same mistakes. That
made our coach angry.
However, we wouldn’t
think of giving up. We
would encourage one
another, point out one
another’s mistakes and
kept trying.

We had a wonderful BBQ
on the second night. We
felt so warm and close to
one another beside the
fire. The teammates had
a chance to really get to
know one another. |
think we really become
"united" after this camp.

| hope we can have
more chances like this
in future so this spirit
could last forever.
m3DLoPoYi

| went to a training
camp with the
basketball team.
During those three
days, we did a lot of
training. It was very
harsh but I have learnt
a lot. It was a very
good experience for
me. | was glad that |
had this opportunity
to join this camp.

m 2B Yu Ka Ching

Pang Wai Shan, Fiona (6B)

Cheng Ching Sum, Katy (4Y)
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Deborah Duen Ling Chung '69, chair
professor at Buffalo State University,
"~ USA, was chosen this year by the
American Carbon Society as winner of the
triennial Charles E. Pettinos Award in
recognition of her research accomplishments
in the science of carbon materials. After
reaping a string of prestigious academic
accolades for her breakthrough inventions and
research, she describes to us the pride of her
life, interestingly, in quite a different field!

Rita Chan and Rosanna Mak, both '68,

have lost contact for over 30 years with

Rita residing in Toronto, and Rosanna
in Hong Kong. Rosanna’s efforts in setting up
the Pilkington Memorial Scholarship in
celebration of the contributions of the late Miss
Margaret Pilkington, former Deputy Principal,
united her with Rita. They did far more than
just reminisced. Bravo, girls!!

Sports Fun Day was a reunion for some
60 PE enthusiasts: students, alumnae

and teachers. They played sports, met
new and old friends, and were energized by
the spirit of comradeship. They were also
interviewed on what PE meant to them.

Patricia Chu '63, chair of Equal
Q? Opportunities Commission, gives a

glimpse of the lighter side of her by
sharing with us some really precious snapshots
of her life in Ying Wa and beyond.

@ Miss Betty Barr, former English and RE

teacher, coauthored yet another book

with husband, George Wang. Between
Two Worlds — Lessons in Shanghai (Old China
Hand Press, HK), is a sequel to Shanghai Boy
Shanghai Girl — Lives in Parallel.

Read these ‘Heart-To-Heart’ articles at our Website:
http://ywgsaa.org.hk
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Q{JE‘} (TWINS) "Rosanna Pang (left), Annie Ng (center) and Susana Pang (right)
G850 taken at the 1973 F5 graduation night outside the Hall in Ying Wa". Annie
and Rosanna started their schooling in Ying Wa kindergarten in 1960 and left after F.6
in 1974. Susana is working with the USA Government while Rosanna is working with
the Hong Kong Institute of Education in Hong Kong.

MEET THE PRINCIPAL

With the Olympic Games being one of the highlights this year, it
is particularly pleasing to read the latest newsletter with a
celebration of "Sports in Ying Wa".

Fit to Lead highlight : Standard Chartered Marathon

Last year, the Extra-curricular Activities Committee endeavoured
to launch the "Fit to Lead" programme. With the strong
conviction that leaders should be fit both physically and mentally,
we encourage all student g ape

leaders to participate in a
series of physical training
which will help them }.
successfully complete the
3000m race in the school
Athletics Meet and 10,000m &
in Standard Chartered “&&
Marathon.

They did achieve their targets
on 8 February, an extremely
icy cold morning when all
would like to stay in their
warm beds. 28 students, 7 §
teachers and a cheering team
overcame their own limits
and set personal records.

All participants were able to

complete the race — the impossible mission they once thought
at the very beginning. This is significant for the experiences
have demonstrated to them clearly when there is the will, there
is the way. The efforts of the teachers in charge and the
generosity of the 4 alumnae donors are much appreciated.

New Annex

The new annex is finally completed after 5 long years of
construction. This is a good news to all. The new annex is built
on the site of the tennis court and consists of a covered
playground and an open ball-court. As part of the programme,
various relocations took place:

New venue Original site

1. Covered playground Tennis court
open ball court

2. Library

3. Staff Room

4. Staff Common Room

5. Multi-media Learning Centre

6. B32 (classroom)

Covered playground
Classrooms and library (5/F)
Classroom (5/F)

Staff room (4/F)

Staff room (3/F)

Upon the completion of the school improvement programme,
students will enjoy more space for recreation.

105th Anniversary Celebration

Times flies. While the centenary seems to have just gone round
the corner, the 105th anniversary is approaching. A series of
events is listed below for your reference:

120041

15 — 16 October

Read to Create o
Presentation and exhibition

16 October Alumnae Association Tea Gathering
(after the Read to Create programme)
November Sale of souvenirs
120051
20 March Thanksgiving Service
Founder’s Day Dinner
October Publication of school magazine

You are specially welcome to come and enjoy the "Read to Create"
presentation by our students. For the Thanksgiving Service and
Founder’s Day Dinner, the chosen theme is "We care and We share".
Do come, give thanks and celebrate. Ruth Lee

Cong ratu Iatlons ! our sincere congratulations

to Ho Ka Yan ( ) on attaining excellent academic results in her
A-Level Examinations this year. She is going to study Engineering
in Trinity College at the University of Cambridge with the Prince
Philip Scholarship. We wish her every success in her studies.
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We would like to express

Acknowledgement Sincere thanks go to Lvy Lo Wai Yee ‘76 (

), Lucinda Cheung Pik Kwan ‘72 ( ) & Stella Chu Hung Ha ‘72

( ) for their generous donation to cover the printing and mailing costs of this issue of the newsletter.



MAKING LEMONADE OUT OF LEMON

In 1999, | suffered from a two-week coma as a result of the wrong combination of neuroleptic medications given
to me by a psychiatrist at Mount Sinai Hospital in Toronto. Reason? Because | had been diagnosed as a woman

afflicted with bipolar disorder. In layman’s term, a manic-depressive.

Yes, my name is Caroline Fei-Yeng Kwok who
graduated from Form Five's Arts class in 1968.
When | was in Ying Wa, | was involved with the
Literary and Debating Club and Drama Club. In
1970, | went to study at the University of
Minnesota, majoring in English Literature. | did
many odd jobs at the time, graduated with an
Honours Award and returned to Hong Kong in
1972. I enrolled in the Diploma of Education
at the University of Hong Kong and taught
English as a Second Language at the Language
Center there.

In 1974, | came to Toronto and received my
Bachelor of Education at the University of
Toronto, after which | began teaching English
as a Second Language with the Toronto Board
of Education. In the meantime, | also took
courses for my Master of Education at the
University of Toronto.

| might seem to have managed my
professional life very well, but not so in my
personal life. It had mainly to do with my
marriage to a fellow student of the University
of Minnesota whose major was Business
Administration. Having been to a girls’ school
with over-protective parents and a lack of
exposure to men while | was at the University,
| was unable to cope with the emotional stress
of my marriage. In 1980, in North York General
Hospital in Toronto, | was formally diagnosed
as a manic-depressive by a male psychiatrist. |
divorced my husband in 1982.

| was confined to the psychiatric ward for
four months and was given tons of tranquilizers
without choice. There were not much
understanding, neither was there much
emotional support. Mental illness was and still
is, to a lot of Chinese, a family shame, a loss of
face, a taboo behind closed door.

The Canadian psychiatrists, on the other hand,
did not seem to understand my aspirations
either. My dreams of being a writer, a journalist,
and a researcher were considered as "grandiose
thoughts” (a symptom of being "manic") when
| talked about them in my fast, accented English
in the midst of distress.

As a new Canadian, | did not know the rules
and regulations of the Canadian mental health
system either. Neither did | know the names
and the side effects of the medications.

In 1999, in order to “"calm my manic state,” a
psychiatrist at Mount Sinai Hospital gave me
the wrong combination of neuroleptic
medications, after which, | was in a coma for
two weeks.

It is God’s blessing that | did not die in the
coma and suffered no brain damage except that
my handwriting has become illegible to others
forever. | can still write, type, play the piano,
and most importantly, think with a clear mind.

The major reason for my recovery has to do
with my memoir, THE TORMENTED MIND, that
| completed at Yale University. In this memoir,
one of the chapters is called YING WA GIRLS'
REUNION.

It is because of this memoir that | am the
recipient of the 2001 Courage to Come Back
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Tormented Mind"

www.thetormentedmind.com
Amazon.com 2001
Dr. John Klukach
"Courage to Come Back"

Award sponsored by the Centre for Addiction
and Mental Health in Toronto. It has opened
many avenues for me, including my present
teaching of literacy to immigrant psychiatric
survivors, my research with a disability project,
and my speaking engagements about social
stigma towards mental illness.

But most importantly, it has helped me to
have all my old friends accept and understand
me once again, to have new friends who are
understanding psychiatrists and social workers,
and to regain my long lost confidence and
independence.

In short, just like what Professor John Nash is
reputed to have said in his biography, A
BEAUTIFUL MIND, it is "safety, freedom, and
friends" that have helped me recover.

Most of my dreams have come true.

For that, | have to thank the late Ms.
Pilkington and Ms. Hepple for giving me the
ground work in Ying Wa, Dr. Richard Selzer, my
professor at Yale University, for his
encouragement, and Dr. Mary Seeman of the
University of Toronto for her edition of the new
version of my memoir, which | hope will find a
major publisher soon.
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programme

“Mentorship” is the creation of a supportive
relationship between a mentor and a mentee
to enhance the latter’s holistic development
through positive communication in areas of
mutual interest. The specific objective of
setting up a mentorship programme in Ying
Wais to tap the invaluable resources amongst
our alumnae to complement the efforts of the
teaching staff in facilitating the all-round
development of Ying Wa girls. It is also hoped
that the linkage between alumnae and our
Alma mater can be further strengthened
through this process.

A total of 20 alumnae and 23 students in
Secondary 4 and 6, registered as mentors and
mentees respectively. At the Inauguration
Ceremony on 26 March 2004, the participants
met for the first time and shared some
memorable moments when they exchanged
sparkling buttons to mark the beginning of the
programme. Follow-up meetings, phone calls
and exchange of e-mails have been initiated.
The second group activity was a visit to
Cyberport in July.

The Mentorship Programme will be launched
in full scale in the 2004-05 academic year. |
would like to take this opportunity to call upon
all alumnae to consider seriously joining this
programme as mentors to help enhance the
quality of school life for our fellow students.

Florence Ip Mo Fee 73

Being a mentor is genuinely meaningful for
me. Although | am one of the youngest
mentors and have no mentorship experience
at all, | hope | could do my best to build a care
network, and to provide some guidance on
various aspects of life to my mentee.

Ceulfa Fung '98

Qi

Tat

mentor




